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Agenda Item No. 5(a)


Meeting of March 3, 2015

Minutes of a Regular Commission Meeting of March 3, 2015

MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING OF THE

COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY INVESTMENT AND INFRASTRUCTURE

OF THE CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO HELD ON THE

3rd DAY OF MARCH 2015

The members of the Commission on Community Investment and Infrastructure of the City and County of San Francisco met in a regular meeting at City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 416, in the City of San Francisco, California, at 1:00 p.m. on the 3rd day of March 2015, at the place and date duly established for holding of such a meeting.

REGULAR MEETING AGENDA

1.
Recognition of a Quorum

Meeting was called to order at 1:03 p.m.  Roll call was taken.  

Commissioner Bustos - present
Commissioner Mondejar – present

Commissioner Singh – present
Chair Rosales – present

All Commission members were present. 

2.
Announcements 

A.
The next scheduled Commission meeting will be a regular meeting held on Tuesday, March 17, 2015 at 1:00 p.m. (City Hall, Room 416).  

B.
Announcement of Prohibition of Sound Producing Electronic Devices during the Meeting

Please be advised that the ringing of and use of cell phones, pagers and similar sound producing electronic devices are prohibited at this meeting. Please be advised the Chair may order the removal from the meeting room of any person(s) responsible for the ringing of or use of a cell phone, pager, or other similar sound-producing electronic device.

C.
Announcement of Time Allotment for Public Comments 

3.
Report on actions taken at previous Closed Session meeting – None
4.
Matters of Unfinished Business - None
5.
Matters of New Business: 

CONSENT AGENDA
a) Approval of Minutes: Regular Meeting of February 3, 2015. 
PUBLIC COMMENT – None
Chair Rosales requested that comments made by her in the last sentence of Page 9 be changed to read: “Ms. Rosales mentioned that she recommended the indoor murals at the airport”. 

Commissioner Singh motioned to move Item 5 (a) and Commissioner Bustos seconded that motion.

Secretary Guerra called for a voice vote on Item 5 (a).

Commissioner Bustos – yes
Commissioner Mondejar – yes

Commissioner Singh – yes
Chair Rosales – yes

ADOPTION:  IT WAS VOTED UNANIMOUSLY BY FOUR COMMISSIONERS THAT THE MINUTES FROM THE REGULAR MEETING OF FEBRUARY 3, 2015, BE ADOPTED.
b)  Approval of a second amendment to the Mission Bay Open Space System Management personal services contract with MJM Management Group, a California corporation, pursuant to the Mission Bay Ground Lease and Mission Bay South Owner Participation Agreement, to include Parks P6, P11/11a, P19, P26 and P27 and increase the contract's management fee by $20,101.94 for a total aggregate management fee not to exceed $367,356; Mission Bay North and South Redevelopment Project Areas (Action) (Resolution No. 10-2015)
Chair Rosales announced that Item b) would be continued to the next meeting. 

REGULAR AGENDA

c)  Adopting environmental review findings pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act, conditionally approving a Major Phase Application with HPS Development Co. LP, which includes a 1) Basic Concept Design for all residential projects on Block 48, granting a density bonus and requiring eight additional below market rate housing units on-site for a total of 404 housing units, and 2) a Schematic Design and ancillary documents for Phase 1A of Block 48, generally bounded by Navy Road on the north boundary, Earl on the east boundary, Oakdale Avenue on the west boundary, and Pocket Parks 4 and 5 on the south boundary, for a total of 47 housing units; Hunters Point Shipyard Project Area (Discussion and Action) (Resolution No.11-2015)
Presenters: Tiffany Bohee, Executive Director; Thor Kaslofsky, Project Manager, Hunters Point Shipyard; Brian Zubradt, Lennar; Wilton Watson, Eagle Environmental & Construction Community Builders for Parcel O; Anne Torney, Partner, Mithun Solomon; Raymond Lee, Contract Compliance Supervisor; Randy Gerson, Director of Development, Lennar 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
Speakers: Jerald Joseph, Vice-President, HSM Property Management; Linda Richardson, resident & community representative, Bayview Hunters Point (BVHP); Dr. Veronica Hunnicutt, Chairperson, Shipyard CAC
Mr. Joseph explained that his company managed six homeowners associations in the Bayview, one of which was Mariners Village with about 900 residents. Mr. Joseph indicated that HSM and all the homeowners associations that they represented in the Bayview were in support of this project. He reported Lennar had been a great neighbor and had kept them informed with regular informational meetings. Mr. Joseph indicated the Mariners Village Association in particular was looking forward to development of the vacant lot across the street which had helped the association residents to come up with funds and help with repairs on the Village itself. 
Ms. Richardson stated residents of BVHP were in support of this project. She reminded Commissioners OCII was the key to providing housing in San Francisco. She stated after this item was approved, however, there would still be housing needs in the City. Ms. Richardson pointed out it was Women’s History Month and wanted to provide more avenues of opportunity for youth to work in different industries in the City. She thanked OCII staff for the work and time dedicated to this project and congratulated Mr. Wilson, the Community Builder, for being a key part of the Shipyard development. Ms. Richardson stated Lennar had kept its promises and was in compliance with all the obligations the community had established. 
Dr. Hunnicutt stated the CAC had heard the details of the Block 48 Project in subcommittees and during the general CAC meeting and understood the phased-in approach. She indicated the CAC had been an active partner in the aesthetics of the buildings that were to be built and explained their intent was for the buildings not look too boxy, but be distinctive and attractive to serve as a go-to destination in the BVHP area. Dr. Hunnicutt stated staff had been very helpful and were very excited about other benefits that would be provided for Block 48. She urged Commissioners to move forward with this development. 
Commissioner Bustos inquired about what other community benefits they would be receiving as a result of the additional 40 units, besides the mandatory affordable housing units; inquired about whether there would be anything extra put into this agreement as a result of the additional units; inquired about Phase II A and the catch- up units and whether the BMR units would be lumped together or spread out; inquired about whether they were keeping an eye on the distribution of BMR units. 
Mr. Kaslofsky responded the Community Benefits Agreement for Phase I included a variety of benefits not associated with each vertical development, but rather were in addition to. He explained the community benefits would include the open space created adjacent to the lot and programs such as the Construction Assistance Program (CAP), which was a small business assistance program located onsite at the Shipyard, with a staff of 3 people. This program would assist small contractors to understand the bid process and help aid the community to produce bids. The site office would also serve as a community information center paid for by Lennar as part of their requirement. Lennar would also provide first-time home buyers through their contract for outreach with San Francisco Housing Development Corp (SFHDC) to assist first-time home buyers and provide education in home-buying opportunities. He stated the Phase II community benefits were active and ongoing. To the next question, Mr. Kaslofsky responded there would be no additional community benefits other than the additional affordable housing required. To the question regarding BMR units, Mr. Kaslofsky responded there were two parts of the DDA that needed to be closely coordinated. One of them was the right of the developer to include a minimum of 5% and a maximum of 20% BMR within each project, which had to be trued up every 300 units. He explained that depending on how many of those had been deferred, the units could be moved over to another site. He explained this was a feature of the Phase I DDA and came under the responsibility of the developer to consider whether a project in question was not feasible. In order to reduce the BMR burden, Lennar would be able to put the units on to another site where they were doing well. Mr. Kaslofsky explained that it just happened to be that the 600th unit was their Phase IIA and in this case there were six deferred units, but they were part of a larger pool. Mr. Kaslofsky explained this was why Lennar had moved it up from Phase IB because there was a much smaller pool of 50 units versus 164 units. He added the units was supposed to be distributed evenly throughout and this allowed a slight bit of clumpiness, but was very natural as part of the development process. To the last question, Mr. Kasofsky responded that they did monitor this so that every 300th unit had to be trued up and at some point they would see the 900th true up, etc. 
Mr. Bustos reminded Commissioners that many community residents had to put up with a lot; whether from neglect, construction or displacement and was critical that local business professional services hire people who have been in the City for a long time. Mr. Bustos explained there were many businesses that had just arrived in the City and were getting all the business benefits and the long-term businesses were getting nothing. He suggested the Commission start receiving reports on the services to ensure they were going to long-term businesses, including a brief bio of the businesses to be chosen to go into the development and also stated they should hold people accountable for this. Mr. Bustos gave an example of how a typical construction company could help in this regard: hire the local deli on Third Street that has had to put up with construction for years to provide the food, snacks or drinks for construction workers instead of hiring a caterer from outside. He explained this would allow OCII to be creative but would also serve as a way to reward businesses that had survived all of the disruption in the area. It would also help some families to be able to stay in the community and perhaps be able to purchase one of the units at market rate. 

Commissioner Singh pointed out there would be one parking spot for each unit and inquired about what was meant by off-street parking; inquired about whether this area was denser in population than other areas in San Francisco; inquired about whether Lennar was in compliance with the SBE/WBE requirements. 
Mr. Kasofsky responded off-street parking referred to each unit’s parking or within one’s own garage, as compared to on-street which was parking on the street. To the density question, Mr. Kaslofsky responded this was a low to medium density area. He explained that in comparison, the Sunset with single family homes would be considered low density and Transbay would be considered high density, Mission Bay medium density. He stated this was similar to what was being done on the hilltop in that more flats were associated with this project.  

To the compliance question, Mr. Lee responded in the affirmative, Lennar was in compliance with the SBE program with their participation at 62% with SBE credits given. 

Commissioner Mondejar inquired about what the make-up of the catch-up units would be; inquired about their marketing plan and what demographic they were targeting.
Mr. Kasofsky responded they were in discussions with the developer about the catch-up units, but they only had a rough sense at the moment. He explained Lennar had not begun the planning design process for that phase but added, on average each unit would be approximately 700 sq. ft. with no indication of how many bedrooms there would be at this point.  Mr. Kaslofsky deferred to Lennar to add more detailed information to the question being asked. 
Mr. Zubrat responded they didn’t want to start planning out the rest of the site until they received approval for the density bonus. He explained Lennar would need to know about the height and the open space development standard modifications before they could move forward. He added that right after the first phase, they would start planning the design for the catch-up units. He indicated that as soon as they had more information, they would make it available to OCII. 

To the marketing plan question, Mr. Kasofsky responded they were preparing a detailed report for the April 21 meeting to update the Commission on the Shipyard, which would include the results of the lottery, the types of individuals interested in the development, information on who was buying, and marketing oversight. Mr. Kaslofsky then deferred to Mr. Zubrat for more detail on Lennar’s marketing strategy.

Mr. Zubrat responded they had been working with the topography in terms of the master plan for Block 48 and had considered that some of the buildings would be good for flats, some for townhomes, some skip stops, and a mix in between and that Lennar would have more information soon.
Commissioner Mondejar inquired about what information they currently had in terms of the purchasers; were they Certificate of Preference (COP) holders or families with children and also about the catch-up units, which were very small. Her concern was they were being asked to approve these units, but they had no idea who would be living there and needed to know how this was going to address the need for families and for more housing in the City. Ms. Mondejar indicated they were already giving tours of the site and had sales, so they must have had an idea of who was interested in and purchasing the units. 

Mr. Kasofsky responded that housing was always a top priority for OCII but repeated that Mr. Zubrat did not have that information at present. He indicated that a broader report with all the details was being prepared by Lennar, by OCII staff and by the MOHCD and would be forthcoming in April before the approval of the other schematic designs. 

Ms. Gerson responded that, even though she was not part of the marketing team, she would work with the marketing team to get this information to the Commission for April. She was aware Mr. Kaslofsky had been working with the marketing team to gather that information but was not prepared to present it at this meeting. 

Chair Rosales inquired about the Community Builders program and what Lennar would be doing as part of this project. 

Mr. Kaslofsky deferred to Mr. Watson to respond to this question. 
Mr. Watson responded that their function was to work as the interface between Mr. Zubrat and Lennar and the community to ensure that the community was comfortable with the design changes and provide feedback to Lennar from the community and then provide progress reports on those changes back to the community.

Mr. Zubradt added that during this period they had been meeting with the community and would be working with Eagle Environmental when they started the design development, construction documents and construction. He indicated this was all in the early stages right now. 

Chair Rosales inquired about the marketing of the affordable housing units and how they would be assured that COP holders had a clean, clear and open opportunity to get one of those units. Ms. Rosales indicated that she had no faith in the lottery system and inquired about whether there was some other method besides the lottery system; inquired about what information they currently had regarding direct marketing to COP holders. 
Mr. Kaslofsky responded this information would be provided in the very detailed report coming in April. He explained he had learned a great deal about MOHCD’s (Mayor’s Office of Housing and Community Development) online data system and indicated that it provided the average AMI of all applicants sorted by zip code, what the family composition was, what their income was and what the lottery results were. Mr. Kaslofsky stated OCII would be combining their information with Lennar’s data regarding the market rate development, information regarding those individuals and how those units were selling. He stated they had already sold the first 88 units and that data would be available for the April 21 meeting.
Commissioner Bustos recalled that this information was being asked for when he was with the Redevelopment Agency way back when. Mr. Bustos felt that it was time for a representative of the City’s Office of Economic Workforce and Development (OEWD) or Housing Office to come before OCII to present that information. He stated that he didn’t feel they should approve anything without all this information being available to them. Mr. Bustos stressed that making sure that COP holders get into these units was an obligation that the City still had to the people that were displaced during redevelopment, especially those in the Western Addition. He reminded everyone this was a very serious issue and he might not approve anything until this information becomes available. Mr. Bustos explained the problem with the lottery system was that people who had just moved to the City were eligible for these units when deserving people who had been waiting for 40 years were not getting them. Mr. Bustos reminded Commissioners that they had to do the right thing.
Chair Rosales agreed with Commissioner Bustos in that they needed to know if they were on track and, if not, they needed to correct the course before all the units were filled up. Ms. Rosales inquired as to whether MOHCD would be able to attend the next meeting for an update on the COP program. She reminded OCII that she had been a Commissioner for over two years and questions about the COP program and marketing strategies continue to arise. 
Executive Director Bohee responded they had hired the San Francisco Office of Housing as their agents to partner with third party developers like Lennar to do the marketing and to manage the COP program. She indicated they would be able to present an interim report before the full-blown report came out in April.

Commissioner Bustos suggested they include this information as a standing item on the agenda so that Commissioners receive a report and update at every meeting. 

Chair Rosales agreed with that comment. 

Commissioner Mondejar pointed out that the largest population in District 10 was the API (Asian Pacific Islander) community and inquired about whether the marketing materials had been translated into the languages serving that population; inquired about outreach to the API community. Ms. Mondejar referred to Mr. Kaslofsky’s comment that 88 units had been sold out and inquired about who had bought those units, stressing t this information had to be available; inquired as to what the average AMI was this year. 
Executive Director Bohee responded that the average AMI was $53,400 for a family of four. 
Commissioner Mondejar inquired about whether families of four were able to take advantage of this opportunity, whether they were the target market and also about targeting individuals. Ms. Mondejar indicated that, like Chair Rosales, she had been a Commissioner for over two years and still had not received the answers to these questions. Ms. Mondejar recalled that OCII had given money to MOHCD for development of the online system and were still waiting for results on that as well. 
Mr. Kaslofsky responded they appreciated all the comments and were waiting for information from the MOHCD and from Lennar. He indicated that representatives from those entities as well as Jeff White and himself would be present for the April 21 presentation.
Commissioner Singh inquired about whether they had a list of people for the BMR units

Mr. Kaslofsky responded the selection for Phase IA was part of the Table for the BMR selection on page 18, which was in the schematic design packet. 

Chair Rosales pointed out there were other approvals regarding this item they would be voting on that day and not just the issue of marketing. 

Mr. Kaslofsky stated the message from Commissioners about being hesitant to approve future phases without knowing the marketing and affordability information was very clear and he promised that they would have a very robust and complete marketing presentation on April 21.

Chair Rosales inquired about availability of the SBE numbers for the construction side; inquired about when they would start working with the developer on this, since ground-breaking would take place in August.
Mr. Lee responded the construction numbers would be available during the quarterly reports. He explained that when construction began, OCII would start working with the developer to identify the general contractor (GC) and subcontractors and getting assurance of reaching the 50% goal but that would be presented as part of the quarterly reports to OCII. Mr. Lee responded they would begin talks with the developer or the GC when construction documents were prepared and were ready to go out for bid. He added that they had begun discussion with one of the GC’s identified for early phase of Block 48 for the mechanical/electrical plumbing design build and that the RFP was due to come out in April. Mr. Lee indicated that there was no particular timeframe before ground-breaking but rather whether the construction documents were prepared and ready to go out for bid. As far as outreach and in terms of engaging the community regarding bids, they were required to advertise the bids for at least 30 days with a pre-submittal meeting at least two weeks before bids were due. 
Commissioner Singh stated he was pleased with the project and was sure that the issues would be worked out. He believed they should not delay this item but should approve it. 

Chair Rosales agreed and acknowledged that the sooner they moved forward with this, the sooner they would have the housing, which was in great demand. Mr. Rosales indicated that contemporaneous information was more desirable than delayed information and that was where the MOHCD and Lennar reports would be of tremendous value. She added they didn’t need to hold a meeting to get regular information on the marketing issue. 

Commissioner Bustos added that overall they had all been working very hard on this project for many years. He explained that there had been a great deal of anticipation and hope for this project in terms of housing, redevelopment of the site, job creation, etc. However, Mr. Bustos stressed they wanted to make sure the uplifting spirit and intention of this project was happening, including attention to minority businesses and local businesses as well as keeping people in San Francisco. He stated they would not rubber stamp this but rather wanted to make sure they were doing the right thing and if they were not, they would delay it. Mr. Bustos indicated there were many people that deserved all the benefits this project could offer and that was the spirit in which he would vote for this phase of the project. He stressed that there were many expectations and obligations that had to be met in the future. 

Commissioner Mondejar stated she would approve this based on the condition they received all the information requested. She stressed that her role was to make sure that San Francisco residents did not leave the City and would be able to take advantage of these units. Ms. Mondejar indicated she needed to understand where this project was going and what the status was on some of the main issues in question. She reiterated she was not against the project but wanted to be able to report back to her community that they had an opportunity to apply and that they were reaching out to them.
Chair Rosales stated that this would require an amendment to the motion. 

Mr. Zubradt responded the problem was Lennar could not commit to something they did not totally understand because they had not been part of the conversation and added that right now they were only working on the first phase. He indicated that they would work to supply the requested information before the second phase came up. 

Chair Rosales inquired as to whether they could get the information before the second phase. 

Mr. Zubradt responded that they would have to gain an understanding of the issues and he did not currently have the information.

Commissioner Bustos pointed out that in all fairness this was the first time that Mr. Zubradt had been hearing about all these issues and the angst surrounding them. Mr. Bustos then suggested that they approve this item, but indicated that for the future of Lennar in San Francisco, he wanted Mr. Zubradt to understand and be clear on the issues in question as well as what OCII was asking for and know that they would be prepared to stop the project if the spirit of the project was not met and continued. 

Ms. Gerson responded they understood what OCII wanted regarding the marketing plan, thanked them for their candor and added Lennar was on the same team as OCII and would make sure it all happened. 

Chair Rosales inquired whether Commissioner Mondejar would withdraw her condition. She confirmed that they had requested staff to ask the MOU contractor and the MOHCD to come before them for a verbal update at the next meeting. 

Executive Director Bohee confirmed that Commissioners wanted a verbal report at the next meeting, a standing item on every calendar relating to marketing and also a continuous SBE reporting, so that they were not waiting until the quarterly report. In summary, as contracts are let, either on the professional services side or construction, information would be provided in memorandum format to OCII. She reiterated that the Lennar representative stated they were committed to providing the information requested on the Shipyard.
Commissioner Mondejar withdrew her condition request to the motion.

Commissioner Bustos motioned to move Item 5 (c) and Commissioner Singh seconded that motion.

Secretary Guerra called for a voice vote on Item 5 (c).

Commissioner Bustos - yes

Commissioner Mondejar – yes

Commissioner Singh – yes
Chair Rosales – yes
ADOPTION:  IT WAS VOTED UNANIMOUSLY BY FOUR COMMISSIONERS THAT Resolution No. 11-2015, Adopting environmental review findings pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act, conditionally approving a Major Phase Application with HPS Development Co. LP, which includes a 1) Basic Concept Design for all residential projects on Block 48, granting a density bonus and requiring eight additional below market rate housing units on-site for a total of 404 housing units, and 2) a Schematic Design and ancillary documents for Phase 1A of Block 48, generally bounded by Navy Road on the north boundary, Earl on the east boundary, Oakdale Avenue on the west boundary, and Pocket Parks 4 and 5 on the south boundary, for a total of 47 housing units; Hunters Point Shipyard Project Area, BE ADOPTED.
d)   Conditionally authorizing the Executive Director to enter into a Memorandum of Agreement with the Port of San Francisco regarding termination of ground leases in the former Rincon Point – South Beach Redevelopment Project Area and providing that the Port assume maintenance and operation of South Beach Harbor, Rincon Park, and other improvements, subject to approval by the State Lands Commission, the Oversight Board and California Department of Finance (Discussion and Action) (Resolution No. 12-2015)
Presenters: Tiffany Bohee, Executive Director; Leo Levenson, Deputy Director, Finance & Administration
PUBLIC COMMENT – None
Commissioner Bustos motioned to move Item 5 (d) and Commissioner Singh seconded that motion.

Secretary Guerra called for a voice vote on Item 5 (d).

Commissioner Bustos – yes
Commissioner Mondejar – yes

Commissioner Singh – yes

Chair Rosales – yes
ADOPTION:  IT WAS VOTED UNANIMOUSLY BY FOUR COMMISSIONERS THAT RESOLUTION NO. 12-2015, Conditionally authorizing the Executive Director to enter into a Memorandum of Agreement with the Port of San Francisco regarding termination of ground leases in the former Rincon Point – South Beach Redevelopment Project Area and providing that the Port assume maintenance and operation of South Beach Harbor, Rincon Park, and other improvements, subject to approval by the State Lands Commission, the Oversight Board and California Department of Finance, BE ADOPTED.
6.
Public Comment on Non-agenda Items - None
7.
Report of the Chair

Chair Rosales stated that she had no report.

8.
Report of the Executive Director
Executive Director Bohee announced the official opening for 1180 Fourth Street would take place on April 29. She referred to an article by John King, which commended the 150-unit family development with retail, highlighted its architecture, its public purpose, child-care, and spoke about the 200 children who would be living there. Ms. Bohee suggested that Commissioners and the public take a tour of this new project. 
PUBLIC COMMENT - None

9.
Commissioners' Questions and Matters 
Commissioner Mondejar announced that the month of March was Women’s History Month and invited Commissioners and the public to a reception in the Mayor’s Conference Room in Room 201 at 5:30p.m.  to celebrate the San Francisco Women of the Year, who would be recognized at 3:30 p.m. in the Board of Supervisors Legislative Chambers. 
10.
Closed Session


e)   Under California Government Code § 54956.9, Conference with Legal Counsel for Existing Litigation: Successor Agency to the Redevelopment Agency of the City and County of San Francisco; City and County of San Francisco v. All Persons Claiming any Interest in or Lien upon the Real Property Herein Described or Any Part Thereof; John W. Lebolt and Richard A. Lebolt v. Successor Agency, et al (San Francisco Superior Court, Case No. CGC 14-541532)

Chair Rosales asked that any individual not involved with this item to please leave the room so the Commission could go into Closed Session to discuss this litigation matter. 

11.
Adjournment 

The meeting was adjourned by Chair Rosales at 3:30 p.m.







Respectfully submitted,







Claudia Guerra, Commission Secretary
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